Minutes of the meeting of the Governors of ST GILES SCHOOL held on Thursday 1st December 2016 at 6.00 p.m.
Part A Minutes
Present:

Mr. Callton Young – Chairman


Mr. Michael Swadling – Vice Chairman Mrs. Sue Appleton




Mrs. Virginia Marshall
Caroline Horgan 




Ms. Isolyn Isaacs

Mr. Ken Morcombe




Mr. Paul Thirkettle


Mrs. Ivanka Brown




Mr. Neal Fraser 
Also Present:
Mr. Colin Milsom – Clerk to the Governors

Absent:

Mrs. Naledi McCarthy-Ocansey


Mrs. Knoshin Kanis 
1.
Apologies and Welcome

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from both absent governors.

2.
Term of office for chair and vice chair and election of Chair


It was agreed that the term of office for both the chair and vice chair should be one year.


Election of Chair – Mr. Callton Young was nominated and seconded.   There being no other nominations Mr. Young was elected as chair and took the chair for the rest of the meeting.
3.
Election of Vice Chair


Nominations are sought for the post of vice chair of the governing board. 

Mr. Michael Swadling was nominated and seconded.   There being no other nominations Mr. Swadling was elected as vice chair.
4.
Declaration of Pecuniary and Business Interest


New Declaration Form - Governors had completed a new form in July.   There were no declarations for any of the agenda items for the meeting.   The DBS record was checked every month by Sue Appleton who also selected some of the personnel records for staff to check to ensure that all of the required documentation was in places.   The Single Central record was up to date.

Governors Code of Conduct The clerk would bring this to the next meeting for signature. 

Action: Clerk

5.
Membership
Resignations, Elections and Appointments

Resignations - Mrs. Jane Humphries had resigned from the because of work pressures.    The chair would contact SGOSS to see if they had any suitable candidates with curriculum or leadership experience.
There were now no other vacancies on the board at the present time.
6.
Committee Structure, Membership and Committee Terms of Reference


At the present time there were no recommended changes to the current committee terms of reference and this was agreed.

Although the committee structure had been discussed at the Strategy Meeting on the 27th September when the decision was to continue with the existing structure of three standing committees and a Strategy Committee, the change to the membership and attendance at meetings in the current term prompted discussion of effective operation and management of the business of the board.


As a result of the discussions it was agreed that the Finance & Estates Committee and the Personnel Committee should be combined into a Resources Committee which would take over the roles and responsibilities of the two committees.   This would take effect immediately.


Achievement & Standards Committee would continue to deal with the curriculum and pupil related matter and there were no changes to its terms of reference.


Members of the Personnel Committee were reassigned with Paul Thirkettle and Sue Appleton moving to Achievement & Standards.   Neal Fraser would move Resources.    

Resources Committee Terms of Reference – New terms of reference would be prepared for the committee which would be submitted to the Strategy Committee in January and then reviewed by the Resources Committee at its March meeting.


It was agreed to delete the Personnel Committee dates from the boards meeting calendar for the rest of the academic year.

7.
Minutes – 14th July 2016

The minutes of the meeting held on the 14th July 2016 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and were signed by the chair.
8.
Matters arising from the Minutes


There were no matters arising that were not covered by agenda items.
9.
Correspondence and Chairs Action


There was nothing to report under this item.
10.
Head Teacher’s Report


The school was congratulated on being awarded the Croydon Special School of the Year.


The schools Link Adviser had visited the school and the report would be circulated. As a result of this there would be more instances of drop-in monitoring and the head teacher gave examples of the different types of monitoring that would be taking place.   A visit had been paid to Richard Cloudsley School which had 80 pupils with ages ranging from 2 to 19 and a similar type of population.   They were undertaking similar assessment work and the schools data could be used for a range of benchmarking purposes. 


The reports highlighted the pupil progress for year 11 pupils when compared to their 9 assessments.


Q. Does the accreditation achieved line up with or exceed the expectations?


A. Overall it is in line with expectations but in some instances it did exceed them.  Looking at the data for pupil A the English exceeded, Maths was in line and Science was the highest that could be achieved at Entry Level.   The main concern had been that there was difficulty accessing courses at appropriate levels which limited the achievements that could be recorded.   The school would now be using a new Examining Board which would allow more flexibility and a better record of the actual ability and achievement.


The ASDAN awards provided a range of enrichment activities which could be quantified.


Q. Are these accreditations acceptable for places at the colleges the pupils will go to?


A. Yes they are accepted by the colleges for courses at Entry Level and Level 1.
As a result of the changes which were made to the school starting time, there was an opportunity to undertake a range of staff training first thing in the morning prior to the arrival of the pupils and this included some of the training relating to medical needs.

Pupil targets had been discussed with staff and as a result some had been raised as the staff felt that more could be achieved.


Q. How is the Makaton training progressing?

A. At the present time Paul has completed all of the training that was available and the last part of the training will commence in the spring term.   Although he is not yet a fully accredited trainer he has been allowed to do some staff and parent training.


Forest Schools has been very successful.


Q. Will this continue? 

A. Yes the plan is to train one of the school staff to deliver this and to start the provision again in the summer term.

Assessment – The new systems are in place and are working well.

Q. Given the different systems, will the results be collateable in order to present an overall picture similar to the one that was accessible from CASPA?

A. Yes this can be done as part of the annual reviews but it will be a subjective assessment and will not have the same rigour.

LAC Report – This will be sent to the board members. Action: (VM)
Safeguarding Audit – Working with Sue Appleton, the audit had been completed.  There were no points for action.

Future funding and suggestions for making savings – The indication was that the school needed to reduce its annual costs by at least £50,000 in order to be able to set balance budgets.   The report listed some of the extra cost the school incurred as a result of the needs of its pupil population.   The school was looking at both individual pupil costs as well as the basic costs of running the school.

If savings could not be achieved, or additional funding provided, then there would have to be some savings in staffing costs which could have an impact on the curriculum provision.


Q. Are staff appropriately training to carry out sling checks?

A. Yes they are and this also included those one which pupils may bring in from home as only ones which have been checked can be used at school.    

Finance Audit – This had been completed and the office staff were thanked for all the work they undertook preparing for it.  There were a couple of minor items which had been picked up and the report would be sent to the Resources Committee when it was received.
Catering Tender Consultant costs – Given the timing, it had been agreed to extend the current 2 year contract for a further year.   The cluster was proposing to use a consultant to manage the tender process for the schools and the maximum cost the school would incur would be £1,000.   Board approval was being sought.

Q. How many schools are in the contract and could this work not be done by some of the schools Finance staff?

A. There are 14 schools in the catering contract and it is likely that the share of the consultant costs will be lower as the school has lower pupil numbers.   Preparing and managing the tendering process for all 14 schools, some of which will have different and very special requirements such as St Giles will be very time consuming and the consultant may also be used to monitor the contract once it has been awarded.   There have been a range of issues with the current contractor and the terms of the contract will need to be more stringent.

Q. What costs does the school incur under the current contract?
A. There is not a management fee for the service and the school does not pay for the staff or food but it is responsible for equipment maintenance and deep cleaning.

The contribution towards the cost of the consultant to manage the tender was approved.
Special School Collaboration – Staff in different schools are working at and leading collaboration in a range of areas, but at the present time there is not the drive to have a unified collaboration managed by one school or person.   Bensham Manor is the school which is leading on this.

Beckmead School and its associated provision will become an Academy Group next year.

School Development Plan – This had been circulated with updates on the progress so far this year.   Elements had been discussed at committee meetings and there was nothing further to add.

SEF – As a result of the heads meeting with her appraiser, it had been suggested that the SEF needed to be reworded in some areas to stress throughout the document that the school is providing outstanding provision.   The existing SEF only referred to this towards the end of the document.

Health & Safety Committee Minutes – These were circulated with the report.

Social Worker Support – The board discussed the role of social workers in supporting vulnerable families of pupils at the school and the additional service that the school provided to support the families.   The board asked for an analysis of the level of service the school was expected to provide for pupils and/or families before Social Workers became involved and any guidance provided by the Council.

The board recognised the valuable service the school provided but it was at a cost, although part of this was covered by specialist funding.  The Resources Committee would review this at their next meeting

Action: Resources agenda item (CM)

Funding and Savings – The board asked for a report on the likely funding, and a range of savings options, some of which might be radical, in order to achieve a range of savings targets on the existing and future budgets.  The board was advised that in the current year the school had suffered a 1% budget cut in the funding allocation and it was likely that this would be restored next year but there no indication of any additional funding.   The chair commented that the Council had used some of the DSG funding to support special education in the past year but with delegated funding for mainstream community schools coming straight from the government, rather than the LA, there could be a reduction in the actual pot of funding available for Special Education which included special schools.   The board needed to be prepared for this contingency.

Assessment – The deputy head went through the key elements of the presentation which had been given at the two Achievement & Standards meeting this term, the minutes of which had been sent to all governors.

Three different models would be used across all of the phases, P scales from Year 1, and beyond this Bridging Levels and Milestones.

Q. Will it be possible to collate this data?

A. Yes but it will only be school data as there will not be any comparable external data that can be used as a benchmark.

Rochford Report – A document had been sent to governors which analysed the proposal in the report and the links to similar systems used in the school, although the wording and terminology was different.   The document had been discussed at Achievement & Standards, and at the joint meeting of Special Schools staff and Governors.
At the present time it was a discussion document not a legal requirement and it was hoped that if the DfE did plan to adopt some or all of the recommendations in the report, there would be a consultation period prior to implementation.
The Report listed the suggested Action Points and it was noted that there were a lot of suggestions/recommendations that would be appropriate for the school but implementation would also present a challenge.   At the present time the school needed to be aware of the main points and be ready to respond to any consultation and if necessary implement any suggested changes.

In preparation for OfSTED governors needed to be familiar with the schools monitoring systems and the pupil progress data.

The head teacher and deputy were thanked for their reports.

11.
Committee Reports


The minutes of all of the committee meeting had been circulated to governors.

Strategy – 27th September 2016 There was nothing further to report and there were no question on the minutes.
Achievement & Standards – 17th October and 16th November 2016 The main discussion was the assessment processes now that there were no levels set by the government and this had been discussed again as part of the headship report.
Personnel – 5th October 2016 An area of concern was Staff sickness analysis – A document was circulated at the meeting which showed the current level of staff sickness.   Governors expressed concern that this was still high and stressed the need for effective monitoring.   It was now being carried out by Line Mangers with any specific follow up being carried out by the Deputy Head and in order to make some cost savings, there was no longer any automatic supply cover for casual staff absences unless it was critical.

Governors were informed that the absence policy was now being robustly applied and followed up when the trigger points were reached as specified in the policy.   

Q. Is this a school policy and why are some of the day references in the policy?

A. This is an LA policy agreed with unions and the timings for certification relate to the current medical requirement in employment such as self-certification for the first 6 days but a doctors certificate after 7 days.

A governor mention analysing the data in a different way using the Bradford system and this would be looked at.


Finance & Estates –20th October 2016 The minutes cover all areas and most were listed under the items for approval on the meeting agenda.   References for the second quotation for replacement of lighting and fitting had been received and this was a matter for approval under agenda item 12 along with other finance related matters.


Governor Monitoring
The programme had been updated and was circulated to governors.   The board discussed the way it was being carried out at the moment and agreed that this should be directly linked to the SDP priorities for the year.   It was agreed that this should be reviewed at the Strategy meeting next term.

Action: Strategy agenda (CY/CM).
12.
Items for Approval
Teachers Pay – Cost of living increase
The board had a very long discussion on the recommendation from the School Teachers Review Board (STRB), which had been submitted to and approved by the government, as well as the proposal by teachers unions which was different, the pay tables published by the LA as part of the pay policy appendix and the ongoing impact on the school budget as well as the impact of the SFTB recommendation on pay differentials if that proposal was accepted.   It was also noted that this was the second year that the STRB had recommended that there should only be restricted increases.

In discussion it was noted that now that teacher were on performance pay progression on the individual scale ranges, between the bottom and top points, an employee who achieved their objectives would receive an incremental increase which was in excess of inflation.   Staff at the top of the ranges would not unless they moved to a different range.   Although the impact on the budget in the current year in the current year would not be significant the cumulative impact would be over time especially with restricted funding and the possibility of staff redundancies.
Prior the being put to the vote the teaching staff members of the board left the meeting.  

When the matter was put to the vote it was agreed by 7 votes to 0 with one abstention, that the STRB recommendation be adopted in that a 1% cost of living increase should only be applied to the top and bottom points of the individual ranges.
The pay bands would be reviewed next term as part of an adjustment to future pay scales.

Teaching staff members of the board rejoined the meeting.

The chair and vice chair of the board would attend a staff meeting to explain the reasoning to staff.

The following documents had been discussed and agreed at the Finance & Estates Committee meeting and were presented to the board for ratification:


Q2 financial reports and year end - Agreed

Lighting & Fittings Replacement Contract – The quotation from Trust LED was formally approved.

  
Staffing Structure – This had been considered in the summer term and was reviewed again at the start of the autumn.   The published structure for the academic year 2016/2017 was agreed.

PP & Sports Premium Reports – The Web site copy of the Pupil Premium report for 16/17 had been circulated and was agreed.
Residential Trip Accounts – Agreed

London Living Wage – The recommendation was that from the 1st April 2017 the minimum hourly rate be increased from £9.40 to £9.75 and this was approved.   The budgetary impact would be minimal.

School Fund and Friends Accounts – These had been audited and the certificates were agreed and signed by the chair.
Inclusion Quality Mark renewal – Inclusion was part of the ethos of the school and the board felt that it would not be an appropriate use of funds to apply for a renewal if the IQM.

13.
School Policies

The following policies which had been circulated and subject to agreed amendments were presented for approval:
· Pay Policy Appendix 4 & 5 – Pay progression based on Performance, and Teachers Pay Scales as amended at the meeting.
· Swimming Pool Lettings

· Lettings

· Positive Handling

· Exclusion

· Safeguarding and Safeguarding Audit

· PSHE and SRE

· Document Retention

· Home School Agreement

· School Visits policy

· Data Protection
· Record Management 
· Medical Needs

· Safeguarding

· PSHE and SRE

· Admissions – (LA Policy for information only - no changes needed)

These were approved.
· Complaints 
· Capability (Teaching Staff)
· Capability procedures for support staff

· Disciplinary Code of Practice

· Business Continuity Plan (re SFVS)

· Staff Code of Conduct

· SMSC

· Curriculum

· Attendance

· Behaviour

· Anti-Bullying

The following were deferred and would be considered by committees prior to approval by the board:

There were no other policies presented to the meeting.

14.
Link Adviser Report

The report would be circulated when received. 

15.
School Development Plan & SEF 

School Development Plan - The development plan had been updated and circulated with agenda papers from the school.   The individual targets had been discussed in committee and the SDP for 2016/2017 was formally approved.


SEF – This had been discussed under the headship report and the revised document would be sent to all governors.

There was no further discussion on these two documents.

16.
Governor Training (Octavo)


There were no reports on training.   All governors were receiving the Octavo updates.

17.
Any Other Business


Inset Dates 2017/2018 - The following proposed dated were approved:


4th and 5th September 2017, 20th October 2017, 9th February 2018, and 25th June 2018.


School Audit – This had been covered under the Headship Report.


School Prospectus – The updated prospectus had been circulated for comment and discussed at committee.   It was now in use.


Local Offer – This was now on the school Web site.


School Values Statement – This was for information only.   It had been discussed in committee.

18.
Publication of Minutes

As there were no matters of a confidential nature contained in the Part A Minutes it was agreed that the Part A Minutes could be published after they had been agreed by the Chair.
19.
Dates of Future Meetings              

The Governors agreed the date of future meetings which will be held at 6.00 p.m. with the exception of Achievement & Standards which will meet at 9.30 a.m. unless otherwise indicated:

Spring 2017

Strategy - 11th January 2017 

Achievement & Standards - 31st January 2017 at 4.00 p.m.
Resources (previously Finance & Estates and Personnel) - 16th March 2017 Budget

Full Governors- 28th March 2017
Summer 2017
Strategy - 26th April 2017 Q4 and final budget

Achievement & Standards – 11th May 2017
Resources - 12th July 2017 Q1
Full Governors - 19th July 2017
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.25 p.m.

Date ……………………………

Chairman …………………………..
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